Churchill County Mosquito Vector and Noxious Weed Abatement District

Board of Trustees

Churchill County, Nevada

7400 Reno Highway

Fallon, NV 89406

OPEN SESSION MEETING APRIL 11,  2019
    1.  Call to Order: 
The meeting was called to order by Chairwoman Christy Lattin at 5:30 p.m.  
Present were the following:

BOARD OF TRUSTEES
Sheldon Chipp, Trustee 
Thomas Hutchings, Trustee

Marion Jonte', Jr., Trustee

Michael Spencer, Vice Chairman

Nancy Upham, District Manager 
Quinn Nuffer, Assistant Manager  

Benjamin Shawcroft,  District Civil Attorney
Judy Vannoy,  Board Secretary
Public Present:  Phil Herring, James Cork, Fallon Merbs, Sharon Harper, and James Upham. 
2.  Pledge of Allegiance: All stood for the Pledge of Allegiance.

3.  Public Comment:  None

  4.  Review and Adoption of Agenda.  

District Manager, Nancy Upham, stated that the Agenda was posted according to NRS Statutes.  Chairwoman Christy Lattin made a motion that the Agenda be adopted, and Trustee Sheldon Chip seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.                                                                                               
5.  Discussion and Approval of Minutes March 14, 2019 Open Session Board Meeting. 
Trustee Michael Spencer made a motion to approve the March 14, 2019 Open Session Board Meeting Minutes; and Trustee Sheldon Chipp  seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.
6.  Certificate of Posting.  

District Manager, Nancy Upham stated that the posting was done according to NRS Statutes.
7.  Correspondence.  
2/27/19

Allison Mackenzie - Labor and Employment Representation
District Manager Nancy Upham reported that the District has been assisted by Jordan Walsh, Esq. of Allison Mackenzie, LTD law firm on several occasions; however, Jordan has accepted another position and will not longer be working with Allison Mackenzie, LTD.  The February 27, 2019 letter confirmed that Allison Mackenzie, LTD would continue to provide services to the District and  to honor their Retainer Agreement in handling the  District's needs.
3/5/19

Allison Mackenzie – Representation – Client List

Allison Mackenzie, LTD provided a listing of their labor clients and public sector experience, as requested from District Manager, Nancy Upham.  A copy is enclosed in the Board packet. 
3/18/19

Holland and Hart – Legal Representation with Jordan Walsh
District Manager, Nancy Upham reported that this correspondence addresses a change of legal representation from Allison Mackenzie, LTD to Holland and Hart, LLP (based upon continuing with the legal liaison with Jordan Walsh., Esq.)  Nancy Upham presented. and briefly discussed, the terms of the engagement letter between Holland & Hart, LLP and the District.  An agreement was signed on April 12, 2019 between Jordan Walsh, Esq., representing the law firm of Holland & Hart LLP and Nancy Upham, District Manager for CC Mosquito, Vector, and Noxious Weed Abatement District. Commencing April 12, 2019.  The acceptance and terms of the engagement were presented to the Board, and copies of this correspondence are included in the Board packets for the April 11, 2019 Board Meeting.
  
8.     Appointments.   None
9.     Old Business.     
1.   Discussion and possible action regarding monetary increase "post-District Manager's Annual Evaluation."
District Manager Nancy Upham presented an historical summary relative to her salary increases within the respective step ranges, i.e., Churchill County's Job Titles with Ranges.  In this summary she points out that she has been at the top of her "step range" for the last few years.   In 2014 Board action moved to drop the District Manager's position from a grade 67-69 to a grade 64, whereby Nancy Upham reached the top of her grade and step pay plan.  She has been capped at a grade 64 since the fiscal year of 2015-16.  Chairwoman Christy Lattin stated that last year the District Manager was given a five hundred-dollar ($500.00) bonus as an evaluation increase and  Christy Lattin presented the suggestion that this be initiated again for this fiscal year.

Trustee Marion Jonte' made a motion that the District Manager return to Step 67 on the County Pay Range Document.  (Note:  there was no second to this  motion.) When asked how long Nancy has been with the District, she stated twenty-five years as a full-time employee.  Further discussion followed, and each Board member expressed and/or made suggestions relative to the District Manager's monetary increase post-annual evaluation.  Trustee Sheldon Chipp made a motion to place the District Manager, Nancy Upham,  on Grade 69, Step 9 (Churchill County, NV Grade and Step Pay Plan FY 2017-18.)  Trustee Marion Jonte' seconded the motion, and it passed unanimously.  
10.    New Business. 

1.  Discussion and possible action regarding the 2019-2020 Tentative Budget.  
District Manager, Nancy Upham, presented a thorough report of the entire Tentative Budget  for 2019-2020.  Included in the presentation was last year's Final Budget (2018-2019.)  The purpose for this report was to familiarize the Board members with the different totals that are presently being considered for the 2019 budget.  She explained that she has been working on the paperwork to be submitted to the State Department of Taxation for the District's Tentative Budget.  In conjunction with this Tentative Budget she has been working on the "in-house" document to maintain expenses within the designated amounts determined by State tax revenues and expense totals.  Nancy Upham stated that Revenues are significantly less than Expenditures. Nancy Upham also mentioned that the Churchill County 0.8 percent tax range could go to 0.16 percent.  She reported that the intent is to use Capital Outlay toward the purchase of new vehicles.  District Manager Nancy Upham explained that no signatures will be needed tonight for the Tentative Budget, as that will be addressed at a special Board Meeting  on May 23, 2019. Chairwoman Christy Lattin complimented Nancy on doing an excellent job with the District budget.
11.  District Manager's Report and Operations Review. 
 Nancy Upham reported that early in the month of March the staff worked on projects in the new building:   caulking the cracks in the concrete shop flooring; installing a floor runner to minimize wear and tear across the most traveled section of the hard wood flooring; building security containment boxes for pesticides in the trucks; revamping the District mower making it  more effective for cutting weeds rather than grasses; framing new USGS maps to cover most of Churchill County and mounting the 8 ft. X 8 ft. map in the foyer area; as well as other small projects.  She also reported that the technicians were reassigned to different zones for the upcoming season.   Based upon GPS points for the different source areas that were most frequently treated last year, the information will pass to each respective employee helping them to familiarize themselves with their new zone area.  Most of the employees have been in these (new) zones before; however, rotating the staff allows the newer employees to learn more about Churchill County areas.  This reassignment can sometimes lessen "burn out" with treating the same zones that they've been assigned to for  the last few years.  We have been collecting and logging for the period of  mid-to-end of March; however, we did not detect any major hatch-offs, but there are a lot of bugs.  We are looking at approximately 102 acres of water sources at this point, which is a similar trajectory as was encountered last year.
12.  Board Members’ Reports.  None 
13.  Requests for Future Agenda Items. None
14.  Expenditures.  
The Expenditure Reports for the months of January 2019; February 2019 and March 2019 were all approved.  Each respective report was read by Chairwoman Christy Lattin.
The JANUARY 2019 Final Expenditures Report breakdown is listed below:
Total Expenditures 


$69,047.71
Total Payroll is 



$22,963.29
Total Overall Expenditures 

$92,011.00
Trustee Michael Spencer made a motion to approve the January 2019 Final Expenditures Report in the amount of  $92,011.00.  Trustee  Marion Jonte' seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

The FEBRUARY 2019 Final Expenditures Report breakdown is listed below:
Total Expenditures 


$20,374.10 
Total Payroll is 



$22,816.13

Total Overall Expenditures 

$43,190.23
Trustee Sheldon Chipp made a motion to approve the February 2019 Final Expenditures Report in the amount of  $35,605.89. Trustee  Thomas Hutchings seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

The MARCH  2019 Final Expenditures Report breakdown is listed below:

Total Expenditures 


$173,750.61
Total Payroll is 



$  23,438.78
Total Overall Expenditures 

$197,189.39
Trustee Sheldon Chipp made a motion to approve the March 2019 Expenditures Report in the amount of  $197,189.39.  Trustee  Michael Spencer seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

15.  Public Comment: 
Phil Herring made a brief statement regarding the change in attorney labor law services.
16.  Adjournment:  Chairwoman Christy Lattin adjourned the meeting at 6:12 p.m.
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